NON-INDEPENDENT COUNTRIES AND TERRITORIES

MINIMAL ADVANCEMENT

In 2015, the Palestinian Authority made a minimal advancement in efforts to eliminate the worst forms of child labor in the areas of the West Bank under its control. To improve enforcement of minimum age protections, the Palestinian Authority increased the number of labor inspectors and child protection officers. However, children in the West Bank and the Gaza Strip are engaged in child labor, including in agriculture and street work. Labor and criminal law enforcement agencies lacked sufficient funding. Programs to prevent or eliminate child labor in agriculture and street work are insufficient.

I. PREVALENCE AND SECTORAL DISTRIBUTION OF CHILD LABOR

Children in the West Bank and the Gaza Strip are engaged in child labor, including in agriculture and in street work. (1, 2) Table 1 provides key indicators on children's work and education in the West Bank and the Gaza Strip. Data on some of these indicators are not available from the sources used in this report.

Table 1. Statistics on Children's Work and Education

Children	Age	Percent
Working (% and population)	5-14 yrs.	Unavailable
Attending School (%)	5-14 yrs.	Unavailable
Combining Work and School (%)	7-14 yrs.	Unavailable
Primary Completion Rate (%)		96.9

Source for primary completion rate: Data from 2014, published by UNESCO Institute for Statistics, 2015.(3) Data were unavailable from Understanding Children's Work Project's analysis, 2015.(4)

Based on a review of available information, Table 2 provides an overview of children's work by sector and activity.

Table 2. Overview of Children's Work by Sector and Activity

Sector/Industry	Activity
Agriculture	Cultivating asparagus,* dates,* eggplants,* onions,* sweet peppers,* grapes,* tomatoes,* and marijuana* (5-11)
	Fishing,*† activities unknown (2, 5, 12)
	Raising livestock, including poultry* and sheep* (1, 2, 5)
Industry	Construction,† including demolishing buildings* and collecting rubble* and gravel for construction purposes (1, 2, 5, 12, 13)
	Manufacturing, activities unknown (1, 2, 13)
	Blacksmithing*† (2)
Services	Street vending and portering (1, 2, 5, 14)
	Working in auto body shops and metal workshops (1, 2, 5, 14)
	Working in shops, restaurants, or hotels (1, 2, 14)
	Transporting goods* (5, 15)
	Collecting scrap metal and solid waste† (1, 2, 12, 13)
	Scavenging garbage* (16)
Categorical Worst Forms of	Use in illicit activities, including smuggling drugs* and food* (5, 17, 18)
Child Labor‡	Begging as a result of human trafficking* (19)
	Commercial sexual exploitation* (1)
	Recruitment for use in armed conflict by non-state armed groups (20-22)

 $[\]mbox{\ensuremath{\mbox{*}}}$ Evidence of this activity is limited and/or the extent of the problem is unknown.

Evidence points to military training of children as young as age 13 by Hamas.(20-22) There are also reports of child trafficking from the West Bank and the Gaza Strip into Israel, primarily for forced begging.(1, 17)

[†] Determined by national law or regulation as hazardous and, as such, relevant to Article 3(d) of ILO C. 182.

[‡] Child labor understood as the worst forms of child labor per se under Article 3(a)–(c) of ILO C. 182.

MINIMAL ADVANCEMENT

NON-INDEPENDENT COUNTRIES AND TERRITORIES

Children are vulnerable to child labor in the agricultural sector, partly because the Palestinian Authority (PA) does not have jurisdiction to enforce laws in Area C's agricultural fields and Israeli settlements in the West Bank. There are reports of child labor in Israeli agricultural settlements in the Jordan Valley, where children work in excessive heat and are exposed to dangerous pesticides. (6, 18)

The West Bank and the Gaza Strip lack a sufficient number of schools to serve all children. Children often travel long and dangerous distances to attend schools, in some instances because of Israeli restrictions on access and movement. (23) Insecurity also hinders children's access to schools. (24, 25) In the 2014 conflict between Israel and Hamas, about half of the Gaza Strip's 520 schools were damaged or destroyed, including the only facility for children with disabilities. (26) Schools are overcrowded, poorly equipped, and at times unhygienic or susceptible to weather conditions. (23, 27, 28) Violence and discrimination by teachers against students who work, as well as the cost of transportation, contribute to a school dropout rate of 16 percent. (29, 30) The Palestinian Central Bureau of Statistics found that approximately 56-80 percent of working children between the ages of 10 and 17 either did not attend school in 2014 or only attended part of the year due to seasonal agricultural work. (1, 31)

II. LEGAL FRAMEWORK FOR THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

The PA has Non-Member Observer status at the UN. In April 2014, PA officials presented letters of accession to 15 UN treaties to UN officials. The PA acceded to the UN CRC and the UN CRC Optional Protocol on the Involvement of Children in Armed Conflict (Table 3).

Table 3. Ratification of International Conventions on Child Labor

	Convention	Ratification
WAOTT SE	ILO C. 138, Minimum Age	N/A
	ILO C. 182, Worst Forms of Child Labor	N/A
	UN CRC	1
	UN CRC Optional Protocol on Armed Conflict	✓
	UN CRC Optional Protocol on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography	N/A
	Palermo Protocol on Trafficking in Persons	N/A

The PA has established laws and regulations related to child labor, including its worst forms (Table 4).

Table 4. Laws and Regulations Related to Child Labor

Standard	Yes/No	Age	Related Legislation
Minimum Age for Work	Yes	15	Article 93 of the Labor Law for the West Bank and the Gaza Strip; Article 14 of the Palestinian Child Law for the West Bank and the Gaza Strip (32, 33)
Minimum Age for Hazardous Work	Yes	18	Article 95 of the Labor Law for the West Bank and the Gaza Strip (33)
Prohibition of Hazardous Occupations or Activities for Children	Yes		Article 1 of Minister of Labor's Decree on Hazardous Work for the West Bank and the Gaza Strip (34)
Prohibition of Forced Labor	Yes		Article 1 of Minister of Labor's Decree on Hazardous Work for the West Bank and the Gaza Strip (34)
Prohibition of Child Trafficking	Yes		Article 1 of Minister of Labor's Decree on Hazardous Work for the West Bank and the Gaza Strip (34)
Prohibition of Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children	Yes		Article 36 of the Palestinian Child Law for the West Bank and the Gaza Strip; Articles 306, 310, 311, 315, and 319 of the Jordanian Penal Code for the West Bank; Articles 159 and 165 of the Palestinian Penal Code for the Gaza Strip (32, 35, 36)
Prohibition of Using Children in Illicit Activities	Yes		Articles 27 and 44 of the Palestinian Child Law for the West Bank and the Gaza Strip (32)

NON-INDEPENDENT COUNTRIES AND TERRITORIES

MINIMAL ADVANCEMENT

Table 4. Laws and Regulations Related to Child Labor (cont)

Standard	Yes/No	Age	Related Legislation
Minimum Age for Compulsory Military Recruitment	N/A*		
Minimum Age for Voluntary Military Service	Yes†	18	Article 46 of the Palestinian Child Law for the West Bank and the Gaza Strip (32)
Compulsory Education Age	Yes	16	Articles 3, 15, and 18 of the Palestinian Education Act for the West Bank and the Gaza Strip (37)
Free Public Education	Yes		Article 37 of the Palestinian Child Law for the West Bank and the Gaza Strip (32)

^{*} No conscription in the West Bank and the Gaza Strip (18)

Although human trafficking is on the hazardous work list, the law does not criminally prohibit all stages of trafficking, trafficking for forced labor or commercial sexual exploitation, or domestic and international trafficking in accordance with international standards. (33, 34)

III. ENFORCEMENT OF LAWS ON THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

The PA has established institutional mechanisms for the enforcement of laws and regulations on child labor, including its worst forms (Table 5).

Table 5. Agencies Responsible for Child Labor Law Enforcement

Organization/Agency	Role
Ministry of Labor's (MOL) Labor Inspection Office	Enforce labor laws, including those related to child labor.(31)
Ministry of Social Affairs (MOSA) Child Protection Department	Protect children's rights, including through the provision of services to children found involved in the worst forms of child labor.(38)
Police	Investigate violations of criminal laws, including provisions against commercial sexual exploitation of children.(38)
Office of the Attorney General	Prosecute cases of child exploitation, including child labor.(38)

In the West Bank, under the terms of the Oslo-era agreements between the Palestine Liberation Organization and the Israeli Government, the PA has civil law jurisdiction in the areas of the West Bank designated Area A and Area B, which represent approximately 39 percent of the West Bank's land area and contain approximately 94 percent of the Palestinian population. The Israeli Government has control over the city of Jerusalem and Area C; the latter represents 61 percent of the West Bank's land area and is home to an estimated 297,986 Palestinians, as well as the vast majority of the West Bank's agricultural areas where many Palestinian children work.(31, 39-41) Since the 2007 takeover in the Gaza Strip by Hamas, the PA has not had enforcement capabilities in the Gaza Strip despite the creation of the PA interim consensus government in 2014.(31, 39, 42)

Labor Law Enforcement

In 2015, PA law enforcement agencies in the West Bank took actions to combat child labor, including its worst forms (Table 6).

Table 6. Labor Law Enforcement Efforts Related to Child Labor

Overview of Labor Law Enforcement	2014	2015
Labor Inspectorate Funding	Unknown	Unknown
Number of Labor Inspectors	42 (1)	53 (1)
Number of Child Labor Dedicated Inspectors	Unknown	6 (1)
Inspectorate Authorized to Assess Penalties	Yes (43)	Yes (43)
Training for Labor Inspectors		
Initial Training for New Employees	Yes (1)	Yes (1)
Training on New Laws Related to Child Labor	Yes (1)	Yes (1)
Refresher Courses Provided	Yes (1)	Yes (1)

[†] No standing military in the West Bank (18)

MINIMAL ADVANCEMENT

NON-INDEPENDENT COUNTRIES AND TERRITORIES

Table 6. Labor Law Enforcement Efforts Related to Child Labor (cont)

Overview of Labor Law Enforcement	2014	2015
Number of Labor Inspections Number Conducted at Worksite Number Conducted by Desk Reviews	6,500 (31) 6,500 (31) 0 (1)	5,180 (41) 5,180 (41) 0 (1)
Number of Child Labor Violations Found	Unknown	Unknown
Number of Child Labor Violations for Which Penalties Were Imposed Number of Penalties Imposed That Were Collected	Unknown Unknown	Unknown Unknown
Routine Inspections Conducted Routine Inspections Targeted	Yes (1) Yes (1)	Yes (1) Yes (1)
Unannounced Inspections Permitted	Yes (43)	Yes (43)
Unannounced Inspections Conducted	Yes (1)	Yes (1)
Complaint Mechanism Exists	Yes (1)	Yes (1)
Reciprocal Referral Mechanism Exists Between Labor Authorities and Social Services	Yes (1)	Yes (1)

In 2015, MOL inspectors investigated only officially registered businesses. MOL reported that they are unable to inspect 100,000 businesses per year as required by the Labor Law, due to insufficient funding.(1) Each directorate (local PA ministry field offices) had only one car to share among ministries, and some staff used public transportation at their own expense to conduct inspections. Despite the fact that MOL employed inspectors dedicated to child labor issues, all of its inspectors were permitted to inspect for compliance with child labor laws.(1) MOL increased the number of routine inspections in agricultural fields during the harvest season, when children are likely to be engaged in child labor.(1)

Criminal Law Enforcement

In 2015, PA criminal law enforcement agencies in the West Bank took actions to combat the worst forms of child labor (Table 7).

Table 7. Criminal Law Enforcement Efforts Related to the Worst Forms of Child Labor

Overview of Criminal Law Enforcement	2014	2015
Training for Investigators		
Initial Training for New Employees	Yes (1)	Yes (1)
Training on New Laws Related to the Worst Forms of Child Labor	Yes (1)	Yes (1)
Refresher Courses Provided	Unknown	Yes (1)
Number of Investigations	34 (1)	14 (41)
Number of Violations Found	195 (1)	119 (41)
Number of Prosecutions Initiated	12 (1)	8 (1)
Number of Convictions	Unknown (1)	Unknown (1)
Reciprocal Referral Mechanism Exists Between Criminal Authorities and Social Services	Yes (31)	Yes (1)

In 2015, the Ministry of Social Affairs (MOSA), which is responsible for the provision of services to children engaged in the worst forms of child labor, employed 15 child protection officers, compared to 13 in 2014.(1, 18) Despite the increase, MOSA reported that it was unable to manage its large caseloads effectively.(1) MOSA coordinated with its district-level Child Protection Networks to conduct 9 inspection campaigns, which resulted in the identification of 97 children engaged in child labor; these cases were referred to the Attorney General. The number of individual inspections conducted in the nine campaigns is not known.(1)

IV. COORDINATION OF GOVERNMENT EFFORTS ON THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

The PA has established mechanisms to coordinate its efforts to address child labor, including its worst forms, in the West Bank (Table 8).

NON-INDEPENDENT COUNTRIES AND TERRITORIES

MINIMAL ADVANCEMENT

Table 8. Mechanisms to Coordinate Government Efforts on Child Labor

Coordinating Body	Role & Description
National Committee on Child Labor	Create national policy on child labor. Led by MOL and includes representatives from the Ministries of Social Affairs, Education, Health, and Justice, as well as from the ILO, UNICEF, and Save the Children.(15) Met regularly in 2015.(1)
MOSA Child Protection Networks	Coordinate at the district level between service providers, law enforcement, and the Attorney General to protect vulnerable children, including those involved in child labor.(38, 44) Composed of MOSA, the police, the Attorney General, UNICEF, and NGOs, with specific annual plans that guide their work with children affected by, or at risk of, exploitation and violence. The role of some agencies is to provide services to vulnerable children, while others ensure that crimes against children are prosecuted in accordance with the law.(38, 44)

V. GOVERNMENT POLICIES ON THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

The PA has established policies related to child labor, including its worst forms, in the West Bank (Table 9).

Table 9. Policies Related to Child Labor

Policy	Description
National Development Plan (2014–2016)	Aims to improve the living standards of residents, including through alleviating poverty and reducing unemployment. Includes components to better regulate the economic activities of working children and remove more child laborers from the labor market.(45)
Education Development Strategic Plan (2014–2019)*	Aims to ensure free and safe enrollment, improve educational achievement, build the capacity of teachers, and reform the education curricula at all levels.(46)
Policy of Nonviolence and Discipline in Schools*	Aims to reduce violence and improve discipline in schools.(30, 47)

^{*} Child labor elimination and prevention strategies do not appear to have been integrated into this policy.

VI. SOCIAL PROGRAMS TO ADDRESS CHILD LABOR

In 2015, the PA funded and participated in programs that include the goal of eliminating or preventing child labor, including its worst forms (Table 10).

Table 10. Social Programs to Address Child Labor

Program	Description
MOSA Social Protection Programs†	MOSA programs in the West Bank that provide cash assistance, health insurance, and free education.(44) Families are assessed for eligibility; one of the goals is to prevent families from resorting to child labor. MOSA and the Ministry of Education also make efforts to ensure that children who have dropped out are sent back to school.(44)
MOSA Vocational Centers†	MOSA program in the West Bank that operates 13 vocational centers for children who have dropped out of school.(38)
Palestinian Child Protection Helpline 121	Save the Children, Sweden-funded program in the West Bank and the Gaza Strip implemented by Sawa, a civil society organization. (48, 49) Provides free support and counseling to children and adolescents to protect them from abuse, neglect, violence, and exploitation. (48, 49)
Programs of the UN Relief and Works Agency for Palestine Refugees in the Near East (UNRWA)	Educational support for children and youth in refugee camps, and microfinance and other forms of support to families in the West Bank and the Gaza Strip.(50)
Teacher Education Improvement Project (2010–2015) and Additional Financing for Teacher Education Improvement Project (2015–2019)*	\$5 million World Bank-funded, 5-year project implemented by the Ministry of Education and Higher Education to improve the skills of primary school teachers (grades 1–4) and consequently improve student learning. (51, 52) Since 2010, the project provided school-based practice to more than 750 pre-service teachers and additional capacity-building training to more than 2,000 underqualified teachers in the West Bank and the Gaza Strip.(53) In 2015, the World Bank provided \$3 million in additional financing for the next phase of the project (2015–2019), aimed at project sustainability, expanding services to additional institutions, bringing teacher education into alignment with international best practices, and supporting ultimate implementation of curriculum reform for primary education.(54)

^{*} Program was launched during the reporting period.

[†] Program is partially funded by the PA.

MINIMAL ADVANCEMENT

NON-INDEPENDENT COUNTRIES AND TERRITORIES

In 2015, MOSA provided financial assistance to families of child laborers under the condition that the children return to school, but the program was only partially successful and was insufficiently funded. MOSA indicated that additional educational programs are needed in order to address child labor, but it lacked sufficient funding to implement them.(1) Although the West Bank and the Gaza Strip have programs that target child labor, the scope of these programs is insufficient to fully address the extent of the problem.

VII. SUGGESTED GOVERNMENT ACTIONS TO ELIMINATE THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

Based on the reporting above, suggested actions are identified that would advance the elimination of child labor, including its worst forms, in the West Bank and the Gaza Strip (Table 11).

Table 11. Suggested Government Actions to Eliminate Child Labor, Including Its Worst Forms

Area	Suggested Action	Year(s) Suggested
Legal Framework	Ensure the law criminally prohibits all stages of human trafficking, trafficking for forced labor and commercial sexual exploitation, and both domestic and international trafficking, in accordance with international standards.	2015
Enforcement	Ensure that child labor laws are enforced in the Gaza Strip.	2010 – 2015
	Make information publicly available on the funding of the labor inspectorate, the numbers of child labor violations found and penalties imposed, and whether penalties were collected.	2010 – 2015
	Provide sufficient resources and staff to MOL and MOSA to conduct inspections.	2010 – 2015
	Make information publicly available on the number of convictions related to the worst forms of child labor.	2010 – 2015
Government Policies	Integrate child labor elimination and prevention strategies into existing policies, including the Education Development Strategic Plan and the Policy of Nonviolence and Discipline in Schools.	2014 – 2015
Social Programs	Expand programs to improve access to education.	2011 – 2015
	Expand programs to further combat child labor, specifically in agriculture and street work.	2010 – 2015

REFERENCES

- 1. U.S. Consulate General-Jerusalem. reporting January 22, 2016.
- Terre des hommes and Democracy and Workers' Rights Center in Palestine.
 Baseline study on "Determinants and Consequences of Child Labor and Worst Forms of Child Labor in the Gaza Strip" (Empirical study); May 2013.
- 3. UNESCO Institute for Statistics. Gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary. Total. [accessed December 16, 2015]; https://data.uis.unesco.org/. Data provided is the gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary school. This measure is a proxy measure for primary completion. This ratio is the total number of new entrants in the last grade of primary education, regardless of age, expressed as a percentage of the population at the theoretical entrance age to the last grade of primary. A high ratio indicates a high degree of current primary education completion. Because the calculation includes all new entrants to last grade (regardless of age), the ratio can exceed 100 percent, due to over-aged and under-aged children who enter primary school late/early and/or repeat grades. For more information, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- 4. UCW. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Analysis received December 18, 2015. Reliable statistical data on the worst forms of child labor are especially difficult to collect given the often hidden or illegal nature of the worst forms. As a result, statistics on children's work in general are reported in this chart, which may or may not include the worst forms of child labor. For more information on sources used, the definition of working children and other indicators used in this report, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- ILO. Child Labor and Protection in the Occupied Palestinian Territory. Policy Brief; 2014. http://www.ilo.org/beirut/information-resources/factsheets/ WCMS 236940/lang-en/index.htm.
- Human Rights Watch. Ripe for Abuse: Palestinian Child Labor in Israeli Agricultural Settlements in the West Bank; April 13, 2015. http://www.hrw.org/reports/2015/04/13/ripe-abuse.

- Kashti, O. A Day in the Life of a Palestinian Child Laborer, June 13, 2015. http://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium-1.660900.
- Elmuti, D. "Palestinian children: The invisible workers of Israeli settlements."
 The Daily Beast [online] August 28, 2013 [cited December 28, 2015]; http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2013/08/28/palestinian-child-laborers-in-israeli-settlements.html.
- Frykberg, M. "Israeli settlements profit from Palestinian children." Deutsche Welle [online] April 21, 2015 [cited December 28, 2015]; http://www.dw.com/en/israeli-settlements-profit-from-palestinian-children/a-18395612.
- 10. Surrusco, M. "Palestine: Child Laboring." *World Policy Journal*, 31(1)(March 2014); http://wpj.sagepub.com/content/31/1/81.full.pdf.
- Hatuqa, D. "Palestinian children work Israeli settlements." Al-Jazeera [online] July 6, 2013 [cited December 28, 2015]; http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/2013/07/2013719292523963.html.
- UN Special Representative of the Secretary-General on Children in Armed Conflict. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General. New York, UN Security Council; April 26, 2012. Report No. S/2012/261. http://www.un.org/en/sc/documents/sgreports/2012.shtml.
- Save the Children Sweden. Children's Rights Violations Caused by Armed Conflict in Gaza – March 2011 to June 2011. Stockholm; 2011. http://sca.savethechildren.se/PageFiles/3667/Fact%20Sheet%20IV%20Gaza.pdf.
- El-Namey, I. "Israel's bombs and blockade cause child labor to rise in Gaza." The Electronic Intifada [online] September 11, 2015 [cited December 28, 2015]; https://electronicintifada.net/content/israels-bombs-and-blockade-cause-child-labor-rise-gaza/14834.
- 15. U.S. Consulate General-Jerusalem. reporting February 6, 2014.
- Othman, M. "Gaza's poor rummage through garbage for food." Al-Monitor [online] June 18, 2014 [cited December 19, 2014]; http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2014/06/gaza-poor-dumpster-diving-food.html.

NON-INDEPENDENT COUNTRIES AND TERRITORIES

MINIMAL ADVANCEMENT

- Al-Mezan Center for Human Rights. Alternative Report for Consideration Regarding Israel's Second Periodic Report to the UN Committee on the Rights of the Child; July 16, 2012. http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/layouts/TreatyBodyExternal/Countries.aspx?CountryCode=ISR&Lang=EN.
- U.S. Consulate General- Jerusalem official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 8, 2015.
- Protection Project. A Human Rights Report on Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children: The Occupied Palestinian Territory, West Bank and Gaza Strip; 2012. http://www.protectionproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2010/09/Palestine-FINAL-2012.pdf
- Abu Amer, A. "Thousands of teens enroll in Hamas summer camps." Al-Monitor [online] August 18, 2015 [cited December 28, 2015]; https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/hi/contents/articles/originals/2015/08/palestine-summer-camps-hamas-qassam-brigades-israel.html.
- Booth, W. "Here's what a Hamas training camp for teens looks like." The Washington Post, (January 29, 2015); http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/heres-what-a-hamas-training-camp-for-teens-looks-like/2015/01/29/ef0b4092-a33f-11e4-9f89-561284a573f8 story.html.
- Salah, H. "Al-Qassam youth training camps open again." Al-Monitor [online] January 29, 2015 [cited December 28, 2015]; http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2015/01/gaza-al-qassam-training-military-camps.html.
- MA'AN Development Center. Parallel Realities: Israeli Settlements and Palestinian Communities in the Jordan Valley. Jerusalem; 2012. http://www.maan-ctr.org/pdfs/FSReport/Settlement/content.pdf.
- Vickery, M. "Children of Hebron: 'Everyone is afraid'." Al-Jazeera [online] November 10, 2015 [cited December 28, 2015]; http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2015/11/children-hebron-afraid-151109133313840.html.
- Al-Jazeera. "Teacher films Israeli raid on West Bank primary school."
 [online] October 27, 2015 [cited December 28, 2015]; http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2015/10/teacher-films-israeli-raid-west-bank-primary-school-151027184226595.html.
- Abrahams, F. Dispatches: Gaza War's Harm to Kids; June 23, 2015. https://www.hrw.org/news/2015/06/23/dispatches-gaza-wars-harm-kids.
- Abou Jalal, R. "Gaza war leaves students with ruined classrooms." Al-Monitor [online] November 22, 2014 [cited December 19, 2014]; https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2014/12/gaza-war-israel-shelling-schools.html.
- Abrahams, F. Dispatches: Dreading School in Gaza; July 9, 2015. https://www.hrw.org/news/2015/07/09/dispatches-dreading-school-gaza.
- UNICEF. Effects of the Palestinian National Cash Transfer Programme on children and adolescents: A mixed methods analysis; April 2014. http://www.unicef.org/oPt/ODI and UNICEF Palestinian Cash Transfer Study.pdf.
- UNICEF. Palestinian children and women in Jordan, Lebanon, the Syrian Arab Republic and the State of Palestine- Area programme document 2015-2016; 2014. http://www.unicef.org/about/execboard/files/2014-PL7 Palestinian children and women APD-Final approved-EN.pdf.
- 31. U.S. Consulate General-Jerusalem. reporting January 20, 2015.
- Palestinian National Authority. Palestinian Child Law No. 7 of 2004 as amended, enacted 2012.
- 33. Palestinian National Authority. Labor Law No. (7) of 2000, enacted 2000.
- Palestinian National Authority. Minister of Labor's Decree No. 1 of 2004 on hazardous activities and industries or those harmful to health in which minors are not allowed to work, enacted 2004.
- High Commissioner for Palestine (British Mandate). Penal Code No. 74 of 1936, enacted 1936
- 36. Government of Jordan. Penal Code, Law No 16 of 1960, enacted 1960.

- Palestinian National Authority. Education Act No. 1 of 2013, enacted February 10, 2013.
- 38. Palestinian National Authority. The Palestinian National Authority Report on the Implementation of the Convention on the Rights of the Child in the Occupied Palestinian Territory. London, The Palestinian Central Bureau of Statistics and Save the Children UK.; December 2010. [source on file].
- U.S. Department of State. "Israel and the Occupied Territories," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2014. Washington, DC; June 25, 2015; http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?year=2014&dlid=236604.
- U.S. Consulate General- Jerusalem official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 26, 2016.
- U.S. Consulate General- Jerusalem official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 2, 2016.
- U.S. Department of State. "Israel and the Occupied Territories," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2015. Washington, DC; 2016; https://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?year=2015&dlid=252929.
- ILO. Labour inspection in Arab states: progress and challenges. Geneva; December 5, 2014. http://www.ilo.org/beirut/publications/WCMS_325618/lang--en/index.htm.
- U.S. Consulate General- Jerusalem official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 9, 2013.
- Ministry of Planning and Administrative Development. National Development Plan (2014-2016); 2014. http://www.mopad.pna.ps/en/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=332&catid=9&Itemid=136.
- Ministry of Education and Higher Education. Education Development Strategic Plan (2014-2019); 2014. http://planipolis.iiep.unesco.org/upload/Palestine/ Palestine Education development strategic plan 2014 2019.pdf.
- Wattan News Agency. "Ministry of Education launches project to reduce violence in schools and promote discipline." September 12, 2013 [cited June 9, 2015]; https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=FyQIPjy5EiQ#t=118.
- 48. Save the Children Sweden. SAWA's Child Helpline Service 121: Expanding Outreach to Vulnerable Children in OPT. Stockholm; February 2010. http://sca.savethechildren.se/Global/scs/MENA/Resources/SAWA%20Fact%20Sheet%20-%20%20Final.pdf.
- SAWA. About SAWA, SAWA, [online] [cited May 06, 2013]; http://www.sawa.ps/en/Views/PageView.aspx?pid=593.
- 50. UNRWA. Where we work; 2014. http://www.unrwa.org/where-we-work.
- World Bank. Teacher Education Improvement Project Details; accessed http://www.worldbank.org/projects/P111394/teacher-education-improvement-projects/lang=en&tab=details.
- World Bank. Teacher Education Improvement Project Overview; accessed http://www.worldbank.org/projects/P111394/teacher-education-improvement-project?lang=en.
- World Bank. "Teacher Education Improvement Project: P111394 -Implementation Status Results Report: Sequence 09 (ISR19326)." 2015
 [cited December 24, 2015]; http://www-wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/MNA/2015/06/01/090224b082ee12f1/1_0/Rendered/PDF/West0Bank0and00Report000Sequence009.pdf.
- 54. World Bank. "Additional Financing for Teacher Education Improvement Project: Project Paper (PAD1434)." 2015 [cited December 24, 2015]; http://www-wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/ WDSP/IB/2015/10/15/090224b08314b83e/1_0/Rendered/PDF/ West0Bank0and00additional0financing.pdf.